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Draft Daily Minutes
BELFAST  2016

MINUTES

OF  THE

PROCEEDINGS

OF  THE

General Assembly

OF  THE

Presbyterian Church in Ireland

Held at Belfast, June, 2016
FIRST  SESSION

Monday, 6th June, 2016
7.00 pm
Within Church House 
The Right Rev Dr DIJ McNie, Moderator of the General Assembly, led in public worship and addressed those present before constituting the Assembly with prayer.  

The Clerk announced that the names of 619 ministers being ex officio members and 446 elders on whose behalf commissions had been received, had been entered on the Roll of the Assembly, together with 38 Assembly Elders, Conveners and nominees of the General Assembly Nominations Committee.  In addition 207 people in various categories, not members of the court, have been invited to sit and deliberate, 17 of whom are from other Churches.

The following Ministers and Ruling Elders were present at the Annual Meeting:-
The Moderator welcomed, on behalf of the Assembly, the Lord Lieutenant of Belfast, representatives of sister Churches, of educational and community organisations, and other special guests present.

The Moderator, having expressed thanks for the help he had received during the past year of office, asked the Assembly to proceed to the election and appointment of a successor to him in office for the ensuing year.

The Clerk submitted the nominations of Presbyteries for the Moderatorship as follows:-
The Rev Francis Paul Sellar
11 nominations
The Rev Robert John Alexander Bell
1 nomination

The Rev Anthony Daniel Davidson
0 nominations

On the motion of the Rev RJA Bell, seconded by the Rev AD Davidson, the Rev Dr FP Sellar was unanimously called to the Chair, welcomed by the retiring Moderator and commended to God in prayer.

The Right Rev Dr FP Sellar addressed the House.

The sederunt came to a close at 8.41 pm, the Moderator pronouncing the Benediction.

__________________
SECOND  SESSION
Tuesday, 7th June, 2016
  9.30am
The Assembly convened, the Moderator leading in prayer.
The Initial Report of the GENERAL ASSEMBLY BUSINESS COMMITTEE) (Reports pp3-4) along with resolutions 1-4 (Reports p105) was submitted by the Very Rev Dr RA Patton, together with the following Supplementary Report:
Additional Resolution

2a.
That at the 2016 General Assembly, permission be granted, where appropriate, to consolidate resolutions relating to Overtures. 
TREVOR D GRIBBEN

Moved by the very Rev Dr RA Patton, seconded by the Rev AJ Thompson and agreed: 
1.
That the Draft Order of Business for the 2016 General Assembly be approved. 

2.
That the ‘Guide to Assembly Procedure’ (yellow pages) be approved, including the amended speaking times, with the appropriate General Assembly Standing Orders suspended.
3.
That at the 2016 General Assembly, permission be granted, where appropriate, to consolidate resolutions relating to Overtures.
4.
That a grant of £20,000 be made from the Incidental Fund to the Arrangements Panel of the General Assembly Business Committee. 

5.
That the Initial Report of the General Assembly Business Committee be received.
The Reports of Presbyteries (Reports pp143-149) was submitted by the Rev TD Gribben.
Moved by the Rev TD Gribben, seconded by the Rev TJ Stothers, and agreed:

1.
That the Reports of Presbyteries be received.

Section 1 of the Report of the GENERAL COUNCIL (Reports pp1-2, 14-37) along with resolutions 5-8 (Reports p105) was submitted by the Very Rev Dr RL Craig, together with the following Supplementary Report:
MEMORIAL  RECORD

The Rev William James Apsley Buchanan BA, MSc, DipMin, BTh, Minister of First Ballybay, Second Ballybay, Rockcorry and Drumkeen, County Monaghan, died on 23rd April 2016 in the sixty-second year of his age and the eighth year of his ministry.  He was born at Larne on 4th December 1954 the elder of two sons born to William Buchanan, Raloo, Larne, a farmer, and his wife Roxie, née White.  Mr Buchanan experienced loss and grief early in life at the age of eight, through the death of his father.  He was raised in the Congregation of Raloo where, in later years, he served as a Sunday School teacher and Superintendent.  He was elected an Elder at the age of twenty-seven and ordained along with his mother.  He was educated at Toreagh Primary School (1958-1966) and Larne High School (1966-1970), proceeding to Larne Technical College in 1970.  In 1972 he went to train at Portrush Catering College.  On completing his course he found employment, successively, in the Post Office, the catering department of the then Ulster Polytechnical College, Belfast, and as catering Supervisor in the Antrim Area Hospital.  From an early age he had felt a calling to the Christian ministry, and so, in pursuit of this goal, he became a full-time student at the University of Ulster, graduating BA in 1988, which he later followed up with continuing study in Guidance and Counselling, graduating MSc in 2000.  He studied theology at the Union Theological College, Belfast, from 2005 to 2007 graduating DipMin and BTh, and was licensed on 10th June 2007 by the Presbytery of Carrickfergus.  He served his assistantship in the Congregation of Fisherwick, Belfast, with the Minister, the Rev Derek McKelvey.  Then in 2008 he received a call to the linked Congregations of First Ballybay, Second Ballybay, Rockcorry and Drumkeen, and was ordained and installed there by the Presbytery of Monaghan on 12th September of that year.  He gave himself enthusiastically to his ministry, enjoying preaching, pastoring his people, and exercising hospitality.  He was involved in the wider community through his membership of the Ballybay Community Choir, and as Chair of the Board of Management of Ballybay Central National School.  He played his part in the life and witness of the Presbytery particularly as Divine Healing Agent, a ministry which had a special place in his heart as he himself had suffered from cancer some years before.  Sadly, the illness returned in 2010, and he succumbed to it recently after some months of illness which he faced with faith and fortitude.  His death has brought great sadness to his people in whose affections he was held deeply.  We convey our sympathy to his mother, his brother Kenneth and their wider family circle, assuring them of our prayers as we thank God for the life and ministry of our brother who has entered the eternal kingdom of heaven, the place of ultimate healing, in which Mr Buchanan believed.
TREVOR D GRIBBEN

Moved by the Very Rev Dr RL Craig, seconded by the Rev GE Best, and agreed:

6.
That the General Assembly encourage all Congregations to pray for, and send delegates to, ‘Everyday Disciples’, the Residential General Assembly being held at the Ulster University, Coleraine from Monday 21st-Thursday 24th August, 2017. 

7.
That the portion of the report on engagement between Presbytery and Congregations be sent down to Presbyteries for comment and report back to the Convener of the Engagement and Consultation Task Group by 31st December 2016. 

8.
That as part of the Review of Consultations process, the General Assembly approve a pilot of the new scheme be run in two Presbyteries in 2017. 

9.
That Section 1 of the Report of the General Council (with the exception of the General Assembly Business Committee) be received.
The Overture anent Par 272(6)(c) of the Code (Reports p109) was submitted by the Rev TD Gribben.

Moved by the Rev TD Gribben, seconded by the Very Rev Dr RL Craig, and agreed:

1. That the Overture anent Par 272(6)(c) of the Code be received and that, under Par 111 of the Code, it be made the rule of the Church.

RECEPTION  OF  CORRESPONDING  MEMBERS  &  DELEGATES 
Supplementary Report:
Add
Rev Ling Zaw, General Secretary (Presbyterian Church of Myanmar)

Rev Enikö Kovács (Hungarian Reformed Church)

Rev Fadi Elia Dagher, Moderator (National Evangelical Synod of Syria and Lebanon)
TREVOR D GRIBBEN

The Corresponding Members were received from the Church of Scotland.  These were the Rt Rev Dr Russell Barr, the Rev Ian Y Gilmour and Mrs Marjory Venelle.
The Moderator welcomed the Corresponding Members. The Rt Rev Dr Russell Barr replied and conveyed greetings.

The Moderator welcomed the Rev David Grosch-Miller of the United Reformed Church of the United Kingdom; and the Rev Dr Elwyn Williams of the Presbyterian Church of Wales. The Rev David Grosch-Millar replied and conveyed greetings.
The Moderator welcomed the Ven George Davison and Mrs Hilary McClay, delegates from the Church of Ireland; Rev Peter Murray and Mrs Joan Doherty, delegates from the Methodist Church in Ireland; Dr Kenneth Milne from the Irish Council of Churches; and Ms Rosemary I Sinton of the Religious Society of Friends.  The Ven George Davison  replied and conveyed greetings.
The Moderator welcomed other delegates from —  The Greek Evangelical Church: the Rev Dimitris Boukis — The CCAP, Blantyre Synod: the Revs Moyenda S Kanjerwa and Edina Navaya — The Presbyterian Church of Myanmar: Rev Ling Zaw, General Secretary — The Hungarian Reformed Church: Rev Enikö Kovács.

[Rev Fadi Elia Dagher, Moderator (National Evangelical Synod of Syria and Lebanon) was unable to be present]
The Rev Moyenda S Kanjerwa replied and conveyed greetings.
Intermission

Members of Assembly were joined by others to participate in the Sacrament of the Lord’s Supper, conducted by the Moderator. During worship the Memorial Roll of Ministers deceased was submitted by the Very Rev Dr WD Patton, and the Assembly paid their customary tribute.
The sederunt came to a close at 12.45pm, the Moderator pronouncing the Benediction.

__________________
THIRD  SESSION

Tuesday, 7th June, 2016
2.00pm
The Assembly again convened, the Moderator leading in prayer.

HONOURING  CHRIST  IN  THE  PUBLIC  SQUARE

Building our Vision for Society

The Very Rev Dr Norman Hamilton, Convener of the Council for Church in Society, introduced the Rev John Hutchinson and Mrs Bertha McDougall who spoke of their own experiences of ‘The Troubles’; he then interviewed Mrs McDougall on the needs of victims and survivors.

A video entitled ‘Made in Belfast’, produced by Guardian Newspapers and used by permission, was shown.

The Rev Tony Davidson led a three way conversation on reconciliation and forgiveness with Mr Hutchinson and Mrs McDougall.

Dr Hamilton introduced the Council’s new ‘Vision for Society’ statement and it was read to the Assembly by the Rev Stephen Johnston, the Very Rev Dr Godfrey Brown, Miss Barbara McDade and Miss Helen Macauley.

The Moderator thanked all the participants and closed the presentation in prayer at 3.00pm. 

Intermission
The Report of the COUNCIL FOR CHURCH IN SOCIETY (Reports pp281-313) was submitted by the Very Rev Dr TN Hamilton.
Moved by the Very Rev Dr TN Hamilton, seconded by the Rev Prof SN Williams, and agreed:
1.
That the General Assembly encourage Church members to join the Organ Donor Register in their jurisdiction, advising their families and close friends of this decision, and ask the Council for Church in Society to liaise with others in the promotion of blood and organ donation. 

2.
That the General Assembly: 

(a)
Reaffirm the position that human life begins at conception and that from that moment the human embryo should be treated in a manner in accordance with full human dignity. 

(b)
Restate their opposition to abortion on demand for purely social reasons, or as a means of birth control. 

(c)
Recognise that while the termination of pregnancy may be morally preferable to any alternative when continuation of the pregnancy would involve a serious risk to the life of the mother, the most stringent safeguards should be provided to prevent abuse. 

(d)
Believe that the provision of readily accessible and appropriate care in the perinatal period for every woman, child and family should be a high priority for society, and ask the governments of Northern Ireland and the Republic of Ireland to ensure such provision. 

(e)
Welcome the report on abortion as a considered and cogent theological and moral reflection on the issue. 

3.
That the General Assembly welcome and adopt the ‘Vision for Society’ statement and that:
(a)
1,500 copies of the ‘Vision for Society’ statement be printed for distribution to Congregations as a charge on the Incidental Fund. 

(b)
Congregations be encouraged to display a copy of the ‘Vision for Society’ statement in a prominent position on the Church premises. 

(c)
Presbyteries, Kirk Sessions and Congregations be requested to reflect upon the ‘Vision for Society’ statement and actively explore how to live out its principles in local communities. 

4.
That the General Assembly approve the proposal by the Council for Church in Society’s Dealing with the Past Task Group (see Pars 29-37). 

5.
That the General Assembly commend the paper on ‘Freedom of Conscience’ and encourage the Council for Church in Society to facilitate engagement and discussion within the Church and in the public square on the issues raised. 

6.
That the Report of the Council for Church in Society be received.
Report of the COUNCIL  FOR  SOCIAL  WITNESS (Reports pp268-280) was submitted by the Rev Dr TJ McCormick, together with the following Supplementary Report:
1.
The relocation of York House in Portrush and Ard Cluan in Londonderry has been a priority of both the former Board of Social Witness and the now Council for Social Witness, being detailed in the Strategic Plans of 2007-2012 and the current plan 2015-2018.  Neither location is financially viable and are fast becoming unfit for purpose. Funding issues, local demographic trends and the ‘Transforming your Care Report’, have all impacted on the care sector.  At a local level there has been frustration, that nothing was being done and that the Council for Social Witness was stalling and being indecisive.  Over the years many meetings have taken place with Local Support Committees, all Stakeholders, sites have been visited and numerous options considered.

2.
A vacant Care Home in Garvagh had become available as a result of a ‘National Provider’ closing a number of operations in Northern Ireland.  A feasibility study was carried out and a business case made for the proposed purchase of the vacant home. The Finance & Staffing Commission considered this on behalf of the General Assembly (undertaking the role of the former Appraisals Committee) and granted approval in principle, subject to the decision of the Council for Social Witness to proceed and a positive outcome relating to all necessary surveys and approvals.

3.
The Older People Services Committee, at a special meeting on 16th May passed the following resolution: “The Older People Services Committee ask that the Council for Social Witness proceed with the purchase of the Garvagh Care Home, to replace and relocate both Ard Cluan House and York House, at a cost of £360,000 including fixtures and fittings and due diligence.”  This was passed unanimously at a Special meeting of the full Council for Social Witness on the same day.

4.
On 17th and 18th May the Council Convener, Older People Services Convener and the Senior Staff Team held a series meetings with the managers of Ard Cluan and York House, Local Support Committees, Staff, Residents and Relatives and Carers.  This approach was considered in preference to issuing letters to individual staff and residents.  The proposed relocation of the Councils work to Garvagh, came as a shock to all parties involved, being better received in York House, than Ard Cluan.  The Council acknowledges the impact on individuals and asked everyone to take time and consider all the options.  Assurances were given that every effort will be made to examine different work patterns, travel arrangements and sleep-in accommodation for staff and that residents would be supported and independent advice given.

5.
The relocation proposal continues to be better received by both the Residents and Staff of York House in Portrush.  Ard Cluan is disappointed that the new location is so far from Londonderry and that transfer by both Residents and Staff will prove more difficult.

6.
A Special Meeting of the Derry and Donegal Presbytery was called for 27th May, to consider the future of Ard Cluan.  This provided an opportunity for both Presbytery and the Council for Social Witness to discuss the proposal in greater detail.  The following resolution was passed:

“The Presbytery of Derry and Donegal are disappointed at the proposed relocation of the Presbyterian Church in Ireland’s residential care services from the North West/Londonderry area and would ask that the Council for Social Witness would engage with the Presbytery in exploring a way forward.”

7.
The Council is proceeding with the agreed purchase of the vacant home in Garvagh and await final documentation.
Moved by the Rev Dr TJ McCormick, seconded by Mr Lindsay Conway, OBE, and agreed:
1. That the General Assembly approve the ‘Taking Care of All Statement’ in paragraph 59 of the Report of the Council for Social Witness.

2. That the General Assembly welcome the introduction of the ‘National Living Wage’ and call on the Northern Ireland Assembly to adequately fund the Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety to meet these costs.
3. That the General Assembly give thanks to God for one hundred and fifty years of the Presbyterian Children’s Society (formerly The Presbyterian Orphan and Children’s Society) and express thanks to the Governors, Office-bearers and all who have supported this work by their generosity and their prayers.

4. That the Report of the Council for Social Witness be received.
The sederunt came to a close at 5.49pm, the Moderator leading members in saying ‘The Grace’.

ADDITIONAL  LICENSED  BUSINESS

Supplementary Report of the General Assembly Business Committee.
The Committee met on Tuesday 7th June, 2016 at 10.48pm.

The Committee considered a request on behalf of the Council for Global Mission concerning item 12 on Wednesday at 2pm in these terms: that ‘the whole presentation of ‘Listening to the Global Church’ would not be streamed online.  Two of those being interviewed have come to faith from a Muslim background. We would also be announcing that no names, countries or photos on any participants be placed on social media. be not live streamed and that there be no official reporting on Social Media.’
The Committee agreed to this request.

A resolution was omitted from the 2016 Report Book relating to Par 34 of the Doctrine Committee Report (Reports page 98). This resolution had been agreed at the General Council meeting on 16th March 2016 and is in connection with Item 22 – Thursday afternoon – General Council Section 5 as follows.

Accordingly the Committee licensed the following additional resolution:

25(a) That the General Assembly instruct the Doctrine Committee to draw up guidelines for leaders and members of the Presbyterian Church in Ireland when they are invited to take part in worship with others of a non-Trinitarian faith and report to the 2017 General Assembly.
TREVOR  D  GRIBBEN
